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 Coalition of 62 Groups, Activists, and Legislators Oppose $15 
Federal Minimum Wage 

 
February 2, 2021 
 
Dear Member of Congress, 
 
On behalf of millions of taxpayers across the country, we urge you to reject proposals to 
increase the federal minimum wage at a time of unprecedented economic calamity, 
including President Joe Biden’s push to raise the minimum wage to $15/hour, more than 
doubling the current minimum wage of $7.25/hour.  
 
President Biden’s recent $1.9 trillion “American Rescue Plan” calls on Congress to more 
than double the federal minimum wage to $15/hour and eliminate the “tipped” minimum 
wage for servers. The Biden proposal likely mirrors legislation passed by the House in 
2019 and reintroduced in 2021, the Raise the Wage Act, which increases the minimum wage 
to $15 by 2025, indexes it to inflation, and repeals the tipped minimum wage for servers.  
 
A $15 minimum wage would substantially raise the cost of labor at a time when small 
businesses are already struggling to keep the lights on. Small businesses with thin margins 
would be forced to pass the costs onto consumers, which could lead to a decline in 
businesses, a loss of revenue, and layoffs. Businesses that have closed temporarily due to 
the pandemic may decide not to reopen at all in the face of a higher minimum wage, and 
many employers will forgo hiring new workers because they cannot afford them.     
 
These concerns are not hypothetical. According to the nonpartisan Congressional Budget 
Office (CBO), the Raise the Wage Act would eliminate up to 1 million jobs by 2023 and up 
to 3.3 million jobs by 2029. A more modest estimate still shows 1.2 million lost jobs by 
2026. Another CBO estimate shows that a $15 minimum wage could cost as many as 3.7 
million American jobs.  
Even workers who retain their jobs will be worse off under a nationwide $15 minimum 
wage. Some will lose non-wage benefits such as free parking or meals, and others will have 
their hours reduced. Workers may not earn any more money under the higher wage, but 
will face fewer opportunities to work and less benefits when they do.  
 
Workers employed by small businesses and in restaurants, retail, and hospitality would be 
disproportionately harmed, as would younger workers beginning their careers, minorities, 
and those in states with lower relative costs of living. For example, a recent study found 
that the Raise the Wage Act would kill over 108,000 jobs in Ohio, 106,000 jobs in Georgia, 
and 12,000 jobs in West Virginia. States like Maine and Montana would also lose 
thousands of jobs.  
 
While some workers would see higher wages due to this government mandate, the CBO 
estimates the number of workers losing their job could greatly exceed the number of 
workers that would be pulled out of poverty. CBO also estimates a $9 billion reduction in 
family income and an increase in prices for all consumers. 
 
President Biden’s minimum wage hike would also harm tipped workers at a time when the 
restaurant industry is rapidly collapsing, with over 10,000 restaurants closing their doors in 
the last three months alone. In recent years, servers and bartenders in several states and 
localities—including Maine, Virginia, and Washington, DC—have successfully rallied 

https://www.cbo.gov/publication/55681
https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-11/55874-CBO-presentation.pdf
https://epionline.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/EPI_StateEmployment15MinimumWage-5.pdf
https://restaurant.org/news/pressroom/press-releases/restaurant-industry-in-free-fall-10000-close-in
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against proposals to change the tipped wage system. If President Biden succeeds in 
eliminating the tipped wage, one in three tipped workers could lose their jobs.  
 
The Coronavirus pandemic has caused unprecedented hardship to American businesses 
and workers. Government-mandated lockdowns shuttered hundreds of thousands of 
businesses, kicking millions of Americans out of work. Over 60 percent of business 
closures from the pandemic are now permanent. 
 
Congress has taken steps to assist struggling businesses as they navigate the COVID-19 
crisis and economic restrictions. As leaders continue to debate the best policies to help in 
economic recovery, a $15 minimum wage is one policy that should be off the table. 
 
Imposing a drastic minimum wage hike during a pandemic-induced recession – which 
would kill millions of American jobs and eliminate thousands of small businesses – flies in 
the face of Congress’s stated goal of supporting small businesses and workers. While this 
drastic increase in labor costs would be disastrous in normal times, the impact would be 
even worse during a global pandemic.  
 
If Congress is serious about supporting small businesses and a strong economy, lawmakers 
should reject any and all efforts to impose a nationwide $15 minimum wage. Doing so 
would eliminate millions of American jobs, kill thousands of small businesses, and prolong 
the economic misery that COVID-19 has caused our country. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Grover Norquist 
President, Americans for 
Tax Reform 
 
James L. Martin 
Founder/Chairman, 60 Plus 
Association 
 
Saulius “Saul” Anuzis 
President, 60 Plus 
Association 
 
Bethany Marcum 
CEO, Alaska Policy Forum 
 
Phil Kerpen 
President, American 
Commitment 
 
Brent Wm. Gardner 
Chief Government Affairs 
Officer, Americans for 
Prosperity 
 
 
 
 

Lisa B. Nelson 
CEO, American Legislative 
Exchange Council 
 
Michael Bowman 
President, ALEC Action 
 
Scot Mussi 
President, Arizona Free Enterprise 
Club 
 
Cindy Johansen 
Chair, Aroostook County 
Republicans 
 
Ryan Ellis 
President, Center for a Free 
Economy 
 
Andrew F. Quinlan 
President, Center for Freedom and 
Prosperity 
 
 
 

https://epionline.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/EPI_StateEmployment15MinimumWage-5.pdf
https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/16/yelp-data-shows-60percent-of-business-closures-due-to-the-coronavirus-pandemic-are-now-permanent.html
https://www.pgpf.org/blog/2021/01/heres-everything-congress-has-done-to-respond-to-the-coronavirus-so-far
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Jeffrey Mazzella 
President, Center for 
Individual Freedom 
 
Chuck Muth 
President, Citizen Outreach 
(Nevada) 
 
David McIntosh 
President, Club for Growth  
 
Iain Murray 
Vice President, Competitive 
Enterprise Institute 
 
Matthew Kandrach 
President, Consumer Action 
for a Strong Economy 
 
Tom Schatz 
President, Council for 
Citizens Against 
Government Waste 
 
Katie McAuliffe 
Executive Director, Digital 
Liberty 
 
Michael Saltsman 
Managing Director, 
Employment Policies 
Institute 
 
Adam Brandon 
President, FreedomWorks 
 
Jessica Anderson 
Executive Director, Heritage 
Action for America 
 
Mario H. Lopez  
President, Hispanic 
Leadership Fund 
 
Ben Murrey 
Fiscal Policy Center 
Director, Independence 
Institute 
 
 
 
 

Representative Beth A. O’Connor 
HD 5 Berwick and North Berwick 
(part) 
 
Carrie Lukas 
President, Independent Women's 
Forum 

 
Heather Higgins 
CEO, Independent Women's Voice 

 
Andrew Langer 
President, Institute for Liberty 

 
Dr. J. Robert McClure 
President and CEO, The James 
Madison Institute 
 
Alfredo Ortiz 
President and CEO, Job Creators 
Network 
 
Seton Motley 
President, Less Government 
 
Michael D. LaFaive 
Senior Director of the Morey Fiscal 
Policy Initiative, Mackinac Center 
for Public Policy 
 
Paul R. LePage 
Governor of Maine, 2011-2019 
 
Mary Adams 
Chair, Maine Center-Right Coalition 
 
Laurie Belsito 
Legislative Director, Massachusetts 
Fiscal Alliance 
 
Jameson Taylor, Ph.D. 
Senior Vice President of Policy, 
Mississippi Center for Public Policy 
 
Tim Jones 
Chair, Missouri Center-Right 
Coalition 
Fmr. Speaker, Missouri House of 
Representatives 
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Sue Vinton 
Majority Leader, Montana 
House of Representatives 
 
Rhonda Knudsen 
State Representative, 
Montana  
 
Seth Berglee 
State Representative, 
Montana 

 
Jeremy Trebas 
State Representative, 
Montana 
 
Barry Usher 
State Representative, 
Montana 
 
Ryan Osmundson 
State Senator, Montana  
 
Greg Hertz 
State Senator, Montana 
 
Carl Glimm 
State Senator, Montana 
 
Pete Sepp 
President, National 
Taxpayers Union 
 
The Honorable Bill O’Brien 
Co-chair, New Hampshire 
Center Right Coalition 
 
State Representative Keith 
Erf 
New Hampshire, 
Hillsborough District 2 
 
Doug Kellogg 
Executive Director, Ohioans 
for Tax Reform 
 
 
 
 
 

Brandon Dutcher 
Senior Vice President, Oklahoma 
Council of Public Affairs 
 
Tom Hebert 
Executive Director, Open 
Competition Center 
 
Rich Holt 
National Council Advisory Member, 
Project 21 
 
Lorenzo Montanari  
Executive Director, Property Rights 
Alliance 
 
Eli Lehrer 
President, R Street 
 
Mike Stenhouse 
CEO, Rhode Island Center for 
Freedom & Prosperity 
 
Bette Grande 
CEO, Roughrider Policy Center 
(North Dakota) 
 
James Setterlund 
Executive Director, Shareholder 
Advocacy Forum 
 
Karen Kerrigan 
President & CEO, Small 
Business & Entrepreneurship 
Council 
 
David Miller 
Southwest Ohio Center Right 
 
David Williams  
President, Taxpayers Protection 
Alliance 
 
Vance Ginn 
Chief Economist, Texas Public 
Policy Foundation 
 
Christian N. Braunlich 
President, Thomas Jefferson 
Institute for Public Policy 

 

 


